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MINUTES


JOINT CITY COUNCIL/PARKS, BEACHES AND RECREATION COMMISSION

SPECIAL MEETING

APRIL 25, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

PB&R Commissioners present:
Almeida, Bologoff, Craighead, Romriell, and Waters

Staff present:
City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels 

JOINT MEETING WITH PARKS, BEACHES AND RECREATION COMMISSION


A.
Meeting Overview

Mayor Bologoff welcomed commissioners to the joint meeting.  He invited the Commission to introduce each subject.

B. Year in Summary
Commissioner Waters reviewed the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission’s activities and accomplishments over the past year.  He drew attention to the Facility Improvement List, reflecting projects the Commission would like to see funded at some point in the future.  He introduced the Commission’s new members, Randy Romriell and Linda Almeida.  He reported that the Commission attended two CPRS regional conferences since the last joint meeting, as well as a commission workshop with counterparts in other jurisdictions.  Commissioner Water said other items will be addressed as part of the joint meeting agenda.

C. Trails
1. Crocker Park Recreational Trail

Commissioner Waters said the PB&R Commission has a subcommittee working with the staff and Crocker Park businesses to encourage their cooperation and support in developing a Crocker Park recreational trail.  He noted Parks and Recreation Director Skeels received an exciting proposal from a railroad organization willing to remove the old railroad rails and ties, leaving the land suitable for trails after it is cleared.  Commissioner Waters added that the old rails may be used for historic tracks elsewhere.

Mr. Skeels said the City Attorney and the staff will be examining the proposal, and it should be ready for the City Council’s review on May 15.

Mr. Skeels advised that the City Attorney provided a deed indicating the City clearly owns the property, so those legal issues have been resolved.

2. Trails Map

Commissioner Waters informed the City Council that a PB&R Commission subcommittee has been working with people from San Bruno Mountain Watch, the County, and others to develop a comprehensive map of hiking and walking trails in the area.  He said the map will show all walkways, bicycle paths, hiking paths, future trails, trailheads, sidewalks, and links to existing and future trails.  He stated that the map will be mailed to all Brisbane residents.

Commissioner Waters noted the City’s Bicycle and Pedestrian Advisory Committee is also focusing on developing pedestrian trails and walkways.

CM Barnes asked if the trail map will include informal trails through the park and wilderness area.  Commissioner Waters responded that the map is currently in the planning stages, and this is one question that needs to be addressed.  He said there has been discussion about just showing the trailheads and referring people to the County for more information, because some of the trails go through sensitive habitat area the County may not want disturbed.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted that Mountain Watch suggested that the City develop a plan to eliminate undesirable trails and establish better routings.  He said the staff will follow up on this idea.

Mr. Skeels commented that there is a missing link in the Bay Trail between Candlestick Point and Sierra Point, and the Baylands Specific Plan includes a trail location through the Baylands to fill in that portion.  He said the staff will also look at ways of linking the Bay Trail with other trails in Brisbane.

CM Barnes observed that the plans call for routing the Brisbane portion of the Bay Trail along the west side of the freeway rather than the east, and he asked how that decision was made.  Mr. Skeels said an eastern route was considered, but parts of the shoreline would probably have to be filled in to create a wide enough trail.  He expressed support for exploring this option.  CM Barnes pointed out an eastern route would be more accessible to wildlife.  He recommended considering this possibility.

CM Conway noted the trails map should be incorporated in the County map at some point.  Commissioner Waters stated that the County master plan has been accepted, and that plan includes existing and proposed trails.

CM Richardson said she recently learned about a trail activity called “letter-boxing,” similar to a scavenger hunt, with kids hiking a trail and looking for clues in certain locations.  She provided copies of written information.  CM Richardson noted Brisbane is an ideal location for this kind of activity.  Commissioner Waters expressed support for activities like this that get people out hiking on the mountain.

3. Coordination with County

Commissioner Waters said County representatives have expressed a willingness to work with Brisbane on joint ventures and joint grant proposals, and he recommended taking advantage of these opportunities.

D. Recreation Facilities

1. Park Facilities Improvement List

Commissioner Waters drew attention to the list of proposed facilities improvements.  He said the PB&R Commission reviews, updates, and re-prioritizes the list periodically, adding new projects, such as the basketball court, when opportunities arise.  

Commissioner Waters reported that a number of projects have been completed, most using State park bond funds, including the picnic area cover at the pool, extension at the Lipman ball field, new elements at the skatepark, a scoreboard at Mission Blue field, irrigation improvements at BES field, the dog park, the San Francisco Street park at the entry to Quarry Road, design of hiking trails, and the new basketball court.  He said the Commission hopes the 2006/07 budget will include funds for the top priority on the current list, a restroom/storage facility at Lipman field.

CM Barnes asked if the school district would be participating in the restroom/storage project at the BES field.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels responded that he talked with school district officials, and the district will be participating, most likely with the storage facility.  He noted the school district will be using the storage for emergency supplies and other items.  CM Barnes observed that the restrooms would be open year-round, including during the school year.  He encouraged the staff to seek the school district’s participation in that aspect of the project as well.

CM Barnes noted Commissioner Waters cited skatepark improvements.  He asked for clarification as to whether the current skatepark site is intended to be a permanent location.  He said he heard about a local contractor interested in conducting another facility like one in Pacifica in a converted swimming pool.

CM Waldo observed that the skatepark has been successful in attracting users, and he recommended not considering closing it.  

CM Conway said he understood the ultimate fate of the present location of the skatepark had not been determined.  He agreed with CM Waldo that the skatepark should not be closed, at least until an alternate permanent location has been found.

CM Conway reported that a citizen approached him with a suggestion to install a portable restroom at Fisherman’s Park, and he suggested that the PB&R Commission investigate that possibility and bring a recommendation to the City Council.  Mr. Skeels said the City brings portable restrooms to the site each year for the lagoon clean-up, but they are not left there after the event.

Mayor Bologoff noted the BES restroom project involves storage, and he asked who will manage and use the storage.  Commissioner Waters said the storage area will be used by coaches to store balls and equipment.  He observed that the City will probably manage the facility.  Mr. Skeels added that the storage space will be partitioned so the rest of the space can be used by the school district for emergency supplies.

Mr. Skeels advised that the restroom/storage project will be coming to the City Council within the next several weeks.  He said almost all the costs will be covered by state bond funds.  CM Waldo urged the staff to draft a proposal and estimate soon so it can be considered as part of the 2006/07 budget process.

Mayor Bologoff asked if Item 4, the modular upgrade, would replace the trailer as well as the cafeteria use.  Mr. Skeels explained that the school cafeteria is not always available, and the City has a program running there five days a week with full enrollment.  CM Waldo said that if there is such great demand by users, he would like to see this project move forward soon.

Regarding Item 7, the gymnasium, CM Conway advised that BES had developed a conceptual plan a number of years ago that called for adding two to four classrooms, plus a gymnasium, at the site of the modular unit.  He suggested asking the school district about the status of that plan.  CM Waldo said he also recalled that plan.

Commissioner Waters noted a later agenda item deals with budget issues and how projects can be funded in the future without state park bond funds.

Mayor Bologoff commented that the Teen Center storage building is a terrible eyesore, and he recommended doing something more useful with the building.  Councilmembers talked about the possibility of converting the site for a skatepark instead.  CM Conway encouraged the staff to contact the Pacifica skatepark to find out about size constraints.

Mayor Bologoff noted Item 13, the soccer field, is being considered as an amenity associated with a particular future development.  He recommended thinking about other ways of funding that project in case the development does not occur.  Commissioner Waters advised that BYSA had been talking with Panorama School about renovating a deserted field there for soccer.  He said a Brisbane field would be much more convenient for local kids.

CM Conway observed that Item 13 is designated as a high priority, and it is linked with the two medium-priority turf renovation projects on the list.  Commissioner Waters said many schools are resurfacing fields with synthetic turf, and the Commission has talked about this as a future possibility.  Mr. Skeels advised that soccer is becoming more of a year-round sport, and there is more demand for year-round fields.

CM Richardson recommended checking with the College of San Mateo about their artificial turf.  CM Barnes noted Skyline College’s baseball field has a synthetic surface, and the only dirt area is the pitcher’s mound.

Commissioner Waters noted the recent landslides damaged the tennis courts, an item not on the list, and those repairs will need to be addressed soon.

2. Potential Future Sites

a. Baylands development

b. Quarry development

c. Marina Area Point properties

Commissioner Waters noted these potential future sites were listed on the agenda because the PB&R Commission would like to be involved in the planning process for the parks and recreational features they include.  He offered the Commission’s assistance in researching specific issues.

Mayor Bologoff expressed support for involving City commissions and committees in the development processes.

CM Barnes encouraged the PB&R Commission to develop a wish list of desirable facilities.  Other Councilmembers approved this approach.

CM Richardson noted the Marina trail should be shown on the trails map.  Mayor Bologoff commented that there is still one unimproved dirt portion of the Marina trail, and he recommended keeping this need in mind.

E. Recreation Programs

1. Classes

Commissioner Waters advised that the PB&R Commission has a Programs subcommittee that meets regularly to review current programs and classes and consider new offerings.  He said the staff provides a report on program participation at each PB&R Commission meeting.

Commissioner Waters noted the PB&R Commission is looking at ways of involving more kids in sports on an informal basis, without coaches, uniforms, teams, and adult supervision.  He said possibilities include drop-in programs, and the new basketball court should enhance these options.

Commissioner Almeida pointed out that teams of two, three, and four can play basketball, and teams of four can play baseball.  Commissioner Waters noted the City can help by making baseball and basketball equipment available.

CM Barnes said he and his son went to Mission Blue field recently to play catch, and there were many other kids and parents out there doing the same thing.  He expressed strong support for promoting informal sports.

2. Special Events

Commissioner Waters noted the PB&R Commission organizes a number of special events each year, including the Community Festival, Festival of Lights, Concerts in the Park, Monte Carlo Night, and the Fitness Fair.   He said this year’s Fitness Fair was combined with the emergency preparedness event at Mission Blue Center on Saturday, April 22, and it featured booths, cooking demonstrations, and exhibits.  He added that the City had a booth with information and sign-up sheets for classes.

CM Waldo asked how many people attended.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the staff estimated about 110 to 120.  Commissioner Almeida observed that there was a steady flow of people all day long. 

Mayor Bologoff expressed his opinion that the event should not have been combined with disaster preparedness, and he suggested a separate, all-day event next year.

a. Star Awards Proposed Changes

Commissioner Waters drew attention to the letter to the City Council recommending changes to the Star Awards and explaining the rationale behind each.  He noted attendance at the event seems to be declining, and many award recipients do not even show up, so it would be best to streamline the ceremony and make the program more interesting.  He said the PB&R Commission suggests developing written criteria and limiting eligibility to volunteer activities that are park-and-recreation-related.  The PB&R Commission recommends that the City Council consider establishing a way of recognizing people who make other kinds of contributions to the City.

CM Waldo commented that giving out so many Star Awards has diluted their importance.  He encouraged the PB&R Commission to look at one award ceremony with a narrower focus.  He expressed his opinion that the awards should not necessarily be confined to park-and-rec-related activities, but agreed they should be narrowed.  He suggested that the Commission draft some proposed criteria and guidelines.  CM Conway agreed with this approach.

CM Conway questioned the appropriateness of giving Star Awards to City employees or elected officials.  Mayor Bologoff noted there are instances when people act outside the scope of their employment.  Commissioner Bologoff cited Walt Peters, who volunteers to drive the fire truck for the Tree Lighting Ceremony, as an example; or employees who help with annual lagoon clean-up.

There was general consensus that City Council members should not be eligible for Star Awards, but other City employees might be.  Commissioner Waters said the PB&R Commission feels the same way.

Commissioner Romriell commented that he liked CM Waldo’s about revitalizing the event.  CM Conway noted it might be better to have the event every two years rather than yearly.

Commissioner Bologoff suggested mailing copies of the program along with invitations to the award recipients.

Mayor Bologoff observed that the gardening awards have lost their meaning over the years.  MC Barnes noted some property owners may be getting credit for work actually done by gardeners.

MC Barnes said he thought the Star Awards should recognize the spirit of volunteerism in Brisbane.  Other councilmembers agreed.

MC Barnes suggested leaving eligibility the same this year, and then applying the new criteria to the list of recipients and seeing what impact they have.  He added that he always thought of the Star Awards as recognizing participation in a community effort, not confined to park-and-rec activities.

Commissioner Waters said the PB&R Commission will come back with written criteria and a list showing how the criteria would apply.



3. 
Health and Wellness Efforts

Commissioner Waters said that besides the Fitness Fair, the Parks and Recreation Department has initiated a number of other health and wellness programs.  He noted some changes introduced this year were changing vending machine offerings to healthy snacks, cooking classes, art projects promoting healthy food and nutrition, information provided to the local schools for distribution to parents, increased physical activities in after-school and recreational programs for kids, swimming for fitness programs, a summer swim team, the Mayor’s monthly walks with citizens, and addition of a supplemental fitness segment to the junior lifeguard program. 

Commissioner Waters said that for the future, PB&R Commission hopes to organize active games and recreation before concerts in the park, community hikes, weekend game-playing days, dances, and other active recreational activities.

Commissioner Waters reported that kids have reacted well and have gradually adjusted to the healthy snacks.

4.
New Program Ideas

CM Richardson suggested offering classes on mental wellness topics such as recognizing and coping with depression.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted instructors are paid by the number of students, so there must be a minimum number of students signed up before a class can be offered.  He said the staff is looking at opportunities to work on co-sponsored classes and programs.  He cited Spanish classes at Skyline College as an example.

CM Richardson suggested partnering with entities like Weight Watchers.  Mayor Bologoff noted a representative from Curves was present at the Fitness Fair.

Commissioner Waters said the PB&R Commission has been looking at obesity programs for seniors as well as for children.  He noted the senior center has chair aerobics classes, walking programs, blood pressure screenings, and flu shots.

Mayor Bologoff commented that he heard the shocking statistic that one of three children born in the U.S. in the year 2000 will develop diabetes. 

Commissioner Waters reported that the Commission is looking at drop-in sports, as mentioned earlier.  He welcomed ideas from Councilmembers.

CM Richardson recommended considering “letter-box” hikes.

F. General Plan Review

Commissioner Waters informed the City Council that in preparation for the upcoming General Plan review, the PB&R Commission reviewed each applicable section and noted additions, deletions, and other changes.  He offered to provide that input at the City Council’s request.

Mayor Bologoff commended the Commission for completing this task.  Commissioner Bologoff said the process took a number of meetings.

G. Budgetary Considerations

1. Current and Future Status

Commissioner Waters asked if there were any budgetary issues the City Council anticipated that could affect park and recreation programs.

a. Capital Projects

Commissioner Waters said that once the available state park bond funds are depleted, a new source of funds will be needed for capital projects.

CM Barnes noted that as part of this year’s budget preparation, staff was asked to look at impacts of losing major outside funding sources, so this topic will be discussed during the budget hearings.

Commissioner Waters commented that the Commission will continue to update and prioritize the projects on the Facilities Improvement List, and projects will be brought to the City Council’s attention when opportunities arise.

Mayor Bologoff encouraged the staff to investigate available grants.

b. Program Operations

Commissioner Waters said the PB&R Commission would like to see the Teen Coordinator position.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted it might be possible to use Teen Center funds for a recreation supervisor to help pay for a position.

CM Waldo commented that if the present program is not working, it might be advisable to consider other changes.  He encouraged Mr. Skeels to include a  Teen Center position in the 2006/07 budget.

H. Advocacy Role of Commission

Commissioner Waters explained that this topic came up a few months ago when the Commission was reviewing information about cuts in federal programs, and a speaker at the Commission’s annual retreat in San Mateo urged the Commission to take a more active role advocating for park and rec programs.  Commissioner Waters requested clarification as to what the Commission can and cannot do in terms of supporting legislation and taking positions on bills.

CM Conway encouraged the PB&R Commission to bring advocacy ideas to the City Council.  He noted the PB&R Commission is an advisory group, and it may not be appropriate for the PB&R Commission to represent the City in official communications.

CM Waldo pointed out individual commissioners are free to act as private citizens.

CM Barnes expressed support for a City junket to Sacramento, with Councilmembers, staff, and other Brisbane representatives.

Commissioner Bologoff noted the PB&R Commission had talked about endorsing the Parks for the Future Initiative, the next item on the agenda, and she asked about the process for doing that.

CM Waldo suggested asking City Attorney Toppel to provide advice on these issues, and others agreed.

CM Richardson commented that representatives like Gene Mullin receive visitors at their local offices, and she encouraged interested citizens to make appointments to see him there.  She said the Council of Cities sponsors an annual legislative day in Sacramento for City representatives to lobby their elected officials.  She encouraged the PB&R Commission to let Councilmembers know of their concerns and positions as issues arise.

I. Parks for the Future Initiative

Commissioner Waters said the PB&R Commission welcomes guidance from the City Council as to whether Brisbane should support the Parks for the Future initiative, a question that the City Attorney might be answering.

Mayor Bologoff said that when the City Council endorses a measure, the PB&R Commission’s support and endorsement can also be mentioned.

CM Richardson encouraged her colleagues to address this issue at a future meeting.

J. Council/Commission Communications

Commissioner Waters welcomed feedback from the City Council on the PB&R Commission’s direction and activities.

Mayor Bologoff noted that when a Planning Commission left her position recently, he said the City Council does not take its commissions and committees seriously, and he asked if the PB&R Commission shared that perspective.

Commissioners indicated they felt comfortable with the interaction between the Commission and the City Council.

Mayor Bologoff encouraged commissioners to feel free to approach the City Council if they have questions or concerns.

CM Richardson expressed her thanks and appreciation to commissioners for their dedication and hard work.  She said she was very impressed with the quality and breadth of the Commission’s accomplishments, as evidenced in the comprehensive meeting agenda.

Councilmembers thanked PB&R Commissioners for their contributions to Brisbane.

K. Other

No other items were discussed.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:20 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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